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13.30-14.30

MINUTES

Chair


Tony Rich, Registrar (AHR)

Present
Vivian Insull, Director of Residential Services (VI), Alan Wood, Senior Accommodation Manager (AW), Rachel Fletcher, Director of Student Support (RF), Paula Rothero, Assistant Director of Student Support (PR), Gareth Oughton, SU President (GO), Shruti Dudhia, VP Student Development (SD), John Bragaglia, VP Sports & Societies (JB), Lucy 




Sutton, VP Finance & Services (LS), Tamoor Ali, VP 

Academic & Welfare (TA), John Gilfillan, SU Membership Services Manager (JG)

In Attendance
Lynsey Clark, SU Senior Administrator [taking 




minutes]

1. Introductions

These were made for the benefit of new 


27/2005
members to the group on this occasion.

2. Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Antony 


28/2005
Blackshaw, SU General Manager.

3. Minutes of Previous Meeting 
     (02/02/2005)

The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed 
29/2005
as a true and accurate record and approved.

4. Matters Arising

03/2005 – JG reported that wording for the safety 
30/2005
SU/SS
notices had now been agreed.  He noted that the 
Students’ Union was funding the notices being 
printed for this academic year and these will be put 
up in accommodation over Easter for the start of the 
new term.  The Students’ Union and Student Support 
Office will liaise to overhaul this for the next academic 
year.
04/2005 – JG confirmed that the idea of offering all 
31/2005
University staff the opportunity to have a staff ID 
card, this will enable them to enter SU venues in the 
evening.

06/2005 – AHR referred to the £280 resource fee at 
32/2005
East 15 and noted that Christine Temple took the 
issue up and discovered it was accepted by the 
funding Council at an early stage.  AHR noted 
that it is now going to be referred to as a Materials 
Expense as it is felt this makes it a little clearer to 
students what the fee is for.
With regard to the issue of paying the fee, AHR 
33/2005

noted that not charging the fee at the beginning of 
the year has caused a lot of extra work of chasing 
non-payees.  TA responded that this was only a 
small group and the concern is that if they can not 
pay the fee immediately they can not register.  TA 
suggested an ‘installment plan’ system be looked 


AHR
into.  AHR agreed to do this.

AHR referred to funding methodology and the lack 
34/2005
of funding for acting related courses.  They are 
currently in band C, but it is felt that a higher band 
would be more appropriate.  Essex will argue the 
case over the next year.
GO requested that assurance is given that all of 
35/2005
these issues will be seriously looked into.  AHR 
gave the assurance.  RF followed by saying that all 




issues need to be explained as clearly as possible 
to the students.

08/2005 – TA noted that the issue of a 24 hour 

36/2005
reading room over the exam period had been 
discussed at Senate on 23 March 2005 and it was 
agreed that it could not be provided.  The SU noted 
its disappointment that the issue has been on-going 
for several years and still not moved forward.
GO noted that the excuses about cost and security 
37/2005
are the same ones that arise every year.  However, 
Budget Sub-Committee approve funding for the SU 
to open the HEX at a higher cost year after year.  
GO also noted that the SU were under the impression 
that once a very expensive security door had been put 
in place in the library, as it has been, this would 
remedy the problem of security.

The SU requested details on the cost implication 
38/2005
that a 24 hour reading room would entail.  AHR

noted that he had spoken to the librarian and 
outlined a breakdown of costs.  Costs of opening

all night all year round [salaries and wages 
expenditure] £14,500.  Cost of opening all night 
Friday and Saturday £7,500.  AHR was unclear as 
to whether the latter figure was all year 
round or just for the 5 week exam period.  
No figure for additional costs had been given.
It was noted that the SU does not just accept the 
39/2005
charges that are being used as the reason for the 
non-implementation of a 24 hour reading room.  
AHR noted that he is happy to try and work 
behind the scenes on this issue but it is unlikely 
that any change will happen this year.




AHR
The SU will put in its normal bid for funding to 

40/2005
open the HEX space.  AHR noted that Budget 
Sub Committee is due to meet on 4 & 11 April 



SU
2005.  

12/2005 – GO noted that he has e-mailed 

41/2005
Andrew Nightingale with regard to Café Bar space 
at Quays and has received no response.  VI also 
noted that Darren Baker has been chasing this too.

GO noted that the SU had been assured that the
42/2005 
space would be open for this academic year but 
there is still no progress.  The SU sought 
assurance that Bar 33 will open for the start of 
the next academic year.  If not the SU submits 
it bid again to open a Café for students and local 
residents.  The SU also requests to know what 
steps are being taken to ensure the lack of 
progress does not continue.  AHR recognised 
that this is not acceptable and will take steps to



AHR
try and move the plans on.

23/2005 – TA noted that the Postgraduate 

43/2005
Students Association (PGSA) has purchased 
a microwave for the Postgraduate common room.  
He noted that PGSA is keen for the area to be 
refreshed to make it a more pleasant area for 
members.  AHR noted that the Graduate School 
is more than happy to help with this if PGSA 
wish to take ownership of the space and keep 
it maintained.  In the past there has been no 
official ‘body’ to do this.  TA will report this to the 


TA
Postgraduate Students Officer.
25/2005 – AHR noted that he had received a 

44/2005
rather technical explanation as to why JPEGS 
and HTML were no longer available with e-mail.  
AHR to forward this to the group.





AHR
It was agreed at this point to alter the order of the 
Agenda so AW could leave for another meeting.

7. South Courts Doors

TA noted that he had received a number of student 
45/2005
complaints that some of the access doors at South 
Courts can be opened by sliding any credit card 
along, due to an excessive gap.  AW responded 
that accommodation are aware of the problem, it 
was a design fault in phase 3.  They are in the 
process of being re-fitted.  All will be complete by 
the end of the Easter Vacation.

8. Quays Report from Students

TA expressed thanks to the accommodation office 
46/2005
for all the work they had put in to this.  It was noted 
that issues were still lack of payphone, lack of café/
bar/social space/CCTV.  A copy of the report as 
written by the students was circulated to the group 
as there is a concern that some of the issues are 
not moving forward.
VI noted that the whole idea of ‘Quays’ will become 
47/2005
more apparent in future years when other facilities 
are built and it has more of a village atmosphere, 
rather than a set of accommodation off campus.  It 
was suggested that Colchester Borough Council 
could be contacted to see what planning 
applications have come in for that area.

GO noted that a lot of the problems will be alleviated 
48/2005
by the implantation of a social space but other 
issues are still apparent as outlined in the report 
and previous USUCON minutes.

RF noted that there seems to be a big 


49/2005
communication breakdown and a system needs to 
be set up whereby residents are well informed of 
what is being done.

9. Recycling Facilities

TA enquired as to why there are no recycling 

50/2005
facilities at the Quays and suggested that there 
should at least be paper and plastic recycling.  
AW responded that both he and David Lewis had 
attended a meeting with the Council with regard to 
this although nothing has come of it so far and 
they were not interested at all in collecting plastic.
VI noted that students collect the paper up in the 
51/2005
flats, but it doesn’t get taken down, which then 
raises concerns over Health and Safety.  AW 
noted that previously an outside company was 
supposed to come and collect paper from 
outside of the towers, but they didn’t and it just 
ended up creating a terrible mess.  TA 
suggested putting a big container outside the 
towers for paper collection.

AHR agreed to take this issue up with senior 

52/2005
members of the Council.  AW to report to AHR 



AW
on how far the issue got with David Lewis.



AHR
AW left the meeting.

5. Feedback

It was noted that minutes had been received for :
53/2005
Welfare Forum (04/03/2005)

Sports Advisory Group (21/02/2005, 01/03/2005, 
15/03/2005)

There was nothing further to report.

6. Multi Faith Chaplaincy Management 
      Committee

TA noted that this meeting does not report to 

54/2005
anyone else asked the USUCON group to 
consider if this would be an appropriate forum for 
it to do so.  It was noted that the Management 
Committee meets approximately once a term.  
It was agreed that it would be good to look at 
the issues that it raises but wouldn’t necessarily 
be appropriate for the minutes to go to USUCON.  

Discussion ensued and it was agreed that an SU 
55/2005
representative should meet with the Chair after 
the meetings and bring any relevant issues to the 
meeting.  It was agreed that consideration should 
also be given to whether an SU representative 
should be present at the meeting.  RF to action.



RF
10. University TV Service

SD noted that this item was mostly for information 
56/2005
and outlined how the TV station in conjunction 
with the Multi-Media Station had been a big 
success this year.

SD sought formal reassurance that the project 

57/2005
could be kept going over the next few years.  
AHR noted that the new Director of Information 
Systems, Richard Murphy, will take up the post 
after 1st May and to arrange a meeting with him.  


SD/JG
SD and JG to attend.
11. Shuttle Bus Service

TA informed the group that the 17.00-19.00 

58/2005
shuttle bus service to University off campus 
accommodation and University would not be 
continuing for the rest of the current academic 
year, due to lack of use and cost of running the 
shuttle.  As daylight hours are getting longer 
usage is falling but it was agreed that it is worth 
running it during the first term.

It was noted that the number 3 bus between 

59/2005
Avon Way and Greenstead, University and 
Town is back on but the route no longer 
encompasses the University.  It was agreed 
that this issue should be raised with the 




TA
Transport Working Group.

AHR took the opportunity to update the group 

60/2005
with regard to the University rail station.  He 
noted that this is unlikely to take place in the 
next few years due to a lack of funds.  It is 
more likely that the Hythe Station will be 
upgraded first (probably 2007) and AHR 
suggested looking into running a shuttle 
service directly from the station to the University.

12. Student Mentoring Scheme

TA circulated the paper for information.  He noted 
61/2005
that this issue arose from the student satisfaction 
survey, with students feeling a lack of informal 
support was an issue when arriving and starting 
University.  Therefore a small 2 week trial will be 
put in place for the new academic year.

TA noted that help was needed with getting 

62/2005
students involved.  Information needs to go out 
in the first mailing so that students can request a 
mentor and an mentor to be matched to them.  
TA also noted that funding for this project needs 
to be discussed and TA and RF agreed to meet 


TA/RF
regarding this.  AHR noted that this is certainly 
the right thing to be doing.

13. Any Other Business

Launderette – The SU noted that lack of 

63/2005
launderette facilities on Campus is one of the 
biggest issues that students have and that one 
does not satisfy the needs of the Campus.  The 
SU requested that AHR seriously looks at the 
proposal being put forward by Accommodation 
at Budget Sub Committee and takes the strong 
feeling of the SU forward.  AHR agreed to voice 


AHR
the opinion of the SU at the meeting.  VI 
confirmed that the paper is almost ready for 
submission, she is just waiting for confirmation 
of the South Courts proposed development 
cost from Estates.

St.Patricks Day – GO accepted that the mess left 
64/2005
in the squares after St.Patricks Day was not 
satisfactory and not helped by it also being the first 
sunny and warm day of the year, which wasn’t 
predicted.  He accepted that the SU was caught 
off guard by the success of St.Patricks Day but 
ensured that steps have been taken to ensure 
that this does not happen again, including plastic 
glasses and members of bar staff cleaning up in 
the square throughout the day/evening.
14. Date of Next Meeting
The date of the next USUCON meeting will take 
65/2005
place on Thursday 19 May 2005 at 13.30 in the 
Vice-Chancellors Board Room.
